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Trustees of the New Castle Common

Meeting Minutes

February 3, 2009
The monthly meeting of the Trustees was held on Tuesday, February 3, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. in the Trustees Room of the Old Town Hall.

Present:  Messrs. Peden, Alfree, Castagno, DeAscanis, Gallagher, Gambacorta, Viola, Wilson, Yacucci; Ms. Fiske; Mr. Taylor, Esq., and Ms. MacDonough, Executive Secretary.  Absent: Mr. Appleby; Ms. Ross.  Also in attendance were:  Mrs. Carpenter of the New Castle Weekly, Mrs. Tish Gallagher and Mr. Patrick Gallagher, and Mrs. Barbara Quillen.
Mr. Peden called the meeting to order, followed by a moment of silence.
ELECTION COMMITTEE REPORT – Mr. Wilson.
Mr. Wilson gave the results of the January 17, 2009 election to fill the seat vacated by the resignation of Chandler H. Gebhart, IV.  Fred Gallagher, Jr., received 358 votes and Jim Meek received 101, totaling 459 votes which included 27 absentee ballots.  There were 32 new registrants since the last election.  Election-related costs were $1,831.00.
Mr. Gallagher was then sworn in by President Peden.
SPECIAL PRESENTATION – Mr. Alfree.
Mrs. Barbara Quillen was presented with a framed copy of the resolution passed by the Board in honor of the late R. James Quillen, Jr., who served as Trustee from April 20, 1968 through April 25, 2008.  Mrs. Quillen made the following statement:  “I know how concerned Jim was that the election process be done right and fairly, and he worked hard to make it that way.  To be recognized by the Trustees with this plaque is a great tribute to Jim, and I thank all of you.”
Calendar Additions:
The Penn Farm workshop is tentatively scheduled for the morning of Thursday, February 19.  It will be treated as a public meeting and posted; we will invite Elaine Quigley and her daughter, and expect other interested persons to attend.
Minutes:
The minutes of the January 6, 2009 meeting were approved as submitted.
Executive Secretary’s Report: - Ms. MacDonough
Scholarship recipients are submitting grades for the Fall 2008 semester.  Checks for the Spring semester will go out in the mail with the application forms for 2009-10.  All community organizations previously receiving Trust grants have submitted 2009 requests, and there are a couple of new applicants.  Mayor and Council have asked for an extension until they have a chance to consider the details of their request at the February 10 Council meeting.

Treasurer’s Report:
The Treasurer’s Report was approved as submitted.  
Business from the Floor:  None.

PROPERTY DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE REPORT - Mr. Alfree reporting:
Mr. Alfree requested an Executive Session to consider matters of real estate negotiations and possible litigation.
Good Will Fire Company
Held for Executive Session.

Riverbend
Following a site visit, Mr. Taylor sent a letter to Mr. Ferrara clarifying several points regarding the resolution of encroachment issues. Awaiting a response.

Amazon Lease
Held for Executive Session.

Encroachment Letters
Have located copies of letters sent in the past; no further update.

Air Base Carpet Mart
There has been an ongoing effort by this tenant to make some changes and additions to their retail establishment and parking areas.  The Board has approved this in concept in the past, most recently February 2008, and it was brought up again by Mr. Ziegler, engineer for the tenant, as they wish to go before the County Board of Adjustment with a revised plan.  The changes are minor, such as installing a crosswalk, relocating a dumpster, etc., so the Committee is comfortable approving it based on our prior actions.

OUTREACH COMMITTEE REPORT – Mr. Yacucci reporting.
Gary Gredell, structural engineer, submitted a revised proposal regarding evaluating the condition of the Banks Building.  The Committee will review it and report next month.
PROPERTY MAINTENANCE – Mr. DeAscanis.
Work is well underway on the Old Library roof.  Committee is getting ready to solicit bids for the Fire House addition.
PENN FARM COMMITTEE – Mr. Viola reporting.

Mr. Viola noted that the new Secretary of the Department of Agriculture, Ed Kee, is a former New Castle resident.  Mike McGrath of the Agricultural Lands Preservation section informed us that Mr. Kee is very enthusiastic about the possibility of getting involved with the Penn Farm.
FINANCE COMMITTEE REPORT – Mr. Gambacorta reporting.

Quarterly portfolio review meetings were held with PNC and Wilmington Trust on January 28.  Both banks were cautiously optimistic for an economic rebound in the second half of 2009.  Preparation of the 2009-10 budget is beginning.
Mr. Gambacorta raised the issue of the Fire House project and whether or not the Fire Company should contribute to the capital cost.  Mr. Wilson pointed out that they will be taking responsibility for the interior finishing.  Mr. Taylor noted that they are giving the Trustees a parcel of land for which they paid $75,000 in 2005, and that they demolished the structure on that parcel. Mr. Peden recommended that the Fire House Committee raise the issue with the Fire Company representatives.
LIBRARY COMMITTEE – Mr. Viola reporting.
The New Castle Weekly has been doing a great job following the progress of the project.  Because of the severe structural problems at the 420 Delaware building, a new framework had to be constructed within the outer shell. The east wall can be retained, but the front wall must be completely rebuilt. The Historic Area Commission has approved this, including elimination of the bay window section.
OPEN SPACE COMMITTEE – Ms. Fiske reporting.
No update.
BY-LAW COMMITTEE – No report.

BATTERY PARK COMMITTEE – No report.

GOOD WILL FIRE HOUSE COMMITTEE – No report.

OTHER COMMITTEES
Nominating Committee:  Mr. Alfree will distribute the proposed slate of officers for Fiscal Year 2010 and the committee assignments.  The Committee met on January 19 and made an effort to accommodate everyone’s first and second choice of committee assignments.  There are places available on the Election Committee and the Library Committee. 
COMMUNICATIONS
· Letter from Toby Hagerott of 417 Delaware Street, who is interested in helping in some way with the improvements and long-term planning for Penn Farm.  Mr. Hagerott has a degree in Landscape Architecture from the University of Idaho and is currently studying for a Masters degree in Sustainable Design.  Letter referred to the Penn Farm Committee.
Mr. Alfree then moved that the Board adjourn from the regular meeting and move into Executive Session.

Upon reconvening the regular meeting, Mr. Alfree moved that the Board direct Mr. Taylor to send a letter to Mr. Paul McConnell of McConnell Development regarding the Amazon lease, reiterating and confirming the offer terms of our September 10, 2008 letter.  Further, that there be a 15-day period for response, and if the response is negative, that we proceed to the third party appraisal phase of the lease.

Mr. Alfree asked for a roll call vote, which was unanimous.  Motion passed.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned.

Respectfully Submitted,
Kathleen MacDonough
Executive Secretary
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